

A HISTORY OF MODERN CHINESE POPULAR LITERATURE

With no comparable study in the English language, the first English translation of Fan Boqun's *A History of Modern Chinese Popular Literature* presents one of the most authoritative and significant studies on modern Chinese literature to a new readership. Starting in the late Qing Dynasty, a period often overlooked by literary scholars, Fan maps the blueprint of modern Chinese popular literature through a broad range of popular literary genres. Thoughtfully illustrated throughout and utilizing courtesan novels, martial arts fiction, pictorial journalism and detective novels, Fan's innovative approach to this rich material develops pioneering new arguments which will be of interest to all interested in modern Chinese literature and popular and visual culture in late Qing and Republican China.

FAN BOQUN (1931–2017) was a scholar of modern Chinese literature. He taught at Suzhou University and at the Chinese Classical Literature Research Center of Fudan.



THE CAMBRIDGE CHINA LIBRARY

The Cambridge China Library is a series of new English translations of books by Chinese scholars that have not previously been available in the West. Covering a wide range of subjects in the arts and humanities, the social sciences and the history of science, the series aims to foster intellectual debate and to promote closer cross-cultural understanding by bringing important works of Chinese scholarship to the attention of Western readers.



A HISTORY OF MODERN Chinese Popular Literature

FAN BOQUN

Fudan University

WITH AN INTRODUCTION BY SUSAN DARUVALA

University of Cambridge

TRANSLATED BY DR. DONG XIANG University of International Business and Economics

AND DR. JIHUI WANG Peking University







Shaftesbury Road, Cambridge CB2 8EA, United Kingdom

One Liberty Plaza, 20th Floor, New York, NY 10006, USA

477 Williamstown Road, Port Melbourne, VIC 3207, Australia

314–321, 3rd Floor, Plot 3, Splendor Forum, Jasola District Centre, New Delhi – 110025, India

103 Penang Road, #05-06/07, Visioncrest Commercial, Singapore 238467

Cambridge University Press is part of Cambridge University Press & Assessment, a department of the University of Cambridge.

We share the University's mission to contribute to society through the pursuit of education, learning and research at the highest international levels of excellence.

www.cambridge.org

Information on this title: www.cambridge.org/9781107068568

DOI: 10.1017/9781107705975

Originally published by Peking University Press as A History of Modern Chinese Popular Literature in 2006 (9787301112410)

© Peking University Press 2006

This updated edition is published by Cambridge University Press with the permission of Peking University Press under the China Book International programme.

For more information on the China Book International programme, please visit

www.chinabookinternational.org

Cambridge University Press retains copyright in its own contributions to this English translation edition

© Cambridge University Press & Assessment 2020

This publication is in copyright. Subject to statutory exception and to the provisions of relevant collective licensing agreements, no reproduction of any part may take place without the written permission of Cambridge University Press & Assessment.

First published 2020

A catalogue record for this publication is available from the British Library

ISBN 978-1-107-06856-8 Hardback

Cambridge University Press & Assessment has no responsibility for the persistence or accuracy of URLs for external or third-party internet websites referred to in this publication and does not guarantee that any content on such websites is, or will remain, accurate or appropriate.



CONTENTS

List	of Figures	vii
Intr	oduction to the English Edition by Susan Daruvala	xviii
Intr	roduction	I
I	Buds of Chinese Modern Popular Fiction	20
2	The New Trend of Popular Tabloids in Shanghai between the End of the 19th Century and the Beginning of the 20th Century	70
3	The First Wave of Chinese Modern Literary Periodicals: From 1902 to 1907	96
4	1903:The Year the Late Qing Novels of Condemnation Commenced	132
5	After 1906: The Popularity of Novels of Sentiment and Novels of Grievance	184
6	The Second Wave of Modern Literary Periodicals in China: From 1909 to 1917	216
7	The Relationship between the Change of the Dynasty and the Thriving of Historical Romances	266
8	1916:The Introduction of Problem Stories and Soliciting Shanghai Inside Stories	304
9	1921: The Reorganization of <i>Fiction Monthly</i> and the Third Wave of the Publication of Popular Periodicals	334
10	A New Way toward the Humanization of Brothel Novels in the 1920s	374
ΙΙ	Martial Arts Novelists in the Early Phase of the Republic of China in the 1920s	404
12	Social Novelists Who Left Their Mark on Urban Legends in the 1920s	450



vi CONTENTS

Ι3	Urban Locally Colored Novels: A Characteristic of	
	Modern Popular Literature	504
14	The Craze for Films and Pictorials in the 1920s	526
15	The Establishment of Chinese-Style Detective Fiction in the 1920s	554
16	The Rapid Rise of Popular Literature in Northern China in the 1920s and 1930s	586
17	Martial Arts Novels in Northern China before and after the Defeat of the Japanese Invaders	618
18	Social Fiction Writers of Various Levels from the 1930s to the 1940s in Shanghai	660
19	The Popularity of the New Popular Fiction in the 1940s	704
20	History Lessons and Necessary Explorations of Historical Experience	742
Col	llecting My Photographs: An Epilogue	754
App	pendix: Some Early Chinese Periodicals, Literary Works and Publishers	767
Inde		786



FIGURES

0.1	Writers of popular fiction, many of whom were renowned	
	figures in popular literary circles. Front row from left: Huang	
	Baihong, Fan Yanqiao, Huang Nanding, Zheng Yimei, Cheng	
	Xiaoqing, You Bankuang. Middle: Zhang Mianyun, Jiang	
	Hongjiao, Ding Song, Sun Dongwu, Bao Tianxiao, Guo Lanxin,	
	Zhao Zhiyan. Back: Zhu Qishi, Lu Dan'an, Shi Jiqun, You Cifan,	
	Xu Bibo, Huang Zhuantao, Xie Xian'ou, Yao Sufeng	4
0.2	Front cover of A History of Chinese Fiction by Fan Yanqiao	
	published by Qiuye Press of Suzhou in 1927. The chapter	
	entitled "Fictions of the Past Fifteen Years" gives an account	
	of fictional works after the founding of the republic	6
I.I	Front cover of the first edition of Legends of Shanghai Flowers	
	published in 1894	19
1.2	The first few chapters of Legends of Shanghai Flowers were	
	published in installments in the periodical Unique Books of	
	Shanghai	23
1.3	Two pages of Legends of Shanghai Flowers in Unique Books of	
	Shanghai	24
I.4	Chapter 1 of Legends of Shanghai Flowers, titled "Zhao Puzhai's	
	Visit to His Uncle at Xiangua Street"	26
1.5	Chapter 1, titled "Matchmaker Hong Shanqing at Work"	27
1.6	Sun Jiazhen, author of A Dream of a Bustling Shanghai	36
1.7	Front cover of the first edition of A Dream of a Bustling Shanghai,	
	Part I	40
1.8	Front cover of the first edition of A Dream of a Bustling Shanghai,	
	Part II	41
1.9	Besides writing A Dream of a Bustling Shanghai, Sun Yusheng also	
	edited <i>Prosperity</i> , a periodical that featured a variety of columns	
	excellent in both pictures and prose. The sequel to A Dream of a	
	Bustling Shanghai was published serially in this periodical	44
I.IO	One of the columns in <i>Prosperity</i> , called the "Soul of Comedies"	45
I.II	Front cover of the first edition of The Nine-Tailed Tortoise	49
1.12	Zhang Chunfan, author of The Nine-Tailed Tortoise	52
1.13	An advertisement put forward by Zhang Chunfan in Shanghai	
	Pictorial promoting his novel The Nine-Tailed Tortoise. He invited	
	twelve popular authors of the time to autograph Chapters 13 to	
	24 of the novel	54

vii



viii LIST OF FIGURES

I.I4	Front cover of The Nine-Tailed Tortoise republished by Shanghai	
	Wenhua Press in 1935 after Zhang Chunfan passed away	55
1.15	Tianxu Wosheng ("Idler"), author of Fate of Tears	56
1.16	Calligraphy by Tianxu Wosheng	57
1.17	Front cover of Fate of Tears by Tianxu Wosheng	65
2.I	Some title pages of Shanghai tabloids	69
2.2	Li Boyuan	70
2.3	The first issue of Guide, dated June 6 (Saturday), 1896	71
2.4	Number 63 of Leisure Time, in which notices such as "The Ultimate	
	Intention of the Paper," "Free Copies of the Paper Distributed at	
	Zhang's Garden Every Sunday" and "Lists of Addresses of Renowned	
	Beauties in Shanghai Provided Every Day" were all shown	75
2.5	A scene of carousers at a party accompanied by brothel girls in	
-	Shanghai at the end of the Qing Dynasty	77
2.6	Issue 32 of <i>Interviews</i> , in which "On Money Trees" was published	82
2.7	Parables, edited by Li Yuxian in 1901	83
2.8	Laughter News, founded by Sun Yusheng in 1901	83
2.9	Prosperous World, known for its ready embrace of new designs	
	and contents	85
2.10	Quarrels between carriages often led to fist fights between arrogant	
	footmen or even between renowned brothel girls	91
2.11	No. 904 of Prosperous World (published on October 22, 1903) carried	
	a passage from Chapter 14 of Exposure of the Official World and an	
	article of recommendation entitled "Read Exposure of the Official	
	World and Please Do"	92
3.I	Title page of the very first issue of New Fiction	95
3.2	Photograph of Yan Fu taken in Paris in 1878	96
3.3	In the first issue of National News, dated October 26, 1897, Yan Fu	
	published two articles, "Origin of the National News" and "Our	
	Original Intention to Publish Novels"	97
3.4	Liang Qichao at the age of thirty-one	99
3.5	Title page of New Fiction	103
3.6	"Army Song," in the first issue of New Fiction	105
3.7	Front cover of the first issue of the resumed Illustrated Novels	109
3.8	Front cover of the first issue of the All-Story Monthly	III
3.9	Front cover of the first issue of Fictional Circles	115
3.10	Front cover of the first issue of Changing Fiction	117
3.11	Front cover of Tales of Chivalrous Men by Chen Jinghan	120
3.12	Front cover of the third issue of East Guangdong Novels	124
3.13	Front cover of the first issue of Chinese and Foreign Fictional Circles	125
3.14	Front cover of A Biography of Huang Shizhong, the Novelist, compiled	
	by Fang Zhiqiang	128
3.15,	3.16, 3.17, 3.18, 3.19, 3.20, 3.21 Title covers of five journals devoted	
	to publishing fictional works from different parts of the country	
	between February 1907 and October 1909	129



LIST OF FIGURES ix

4.1,4.	2 Front covers of the 1904 lithographic pocketbook edition by East	
	Guangdong Books and the 1904 illustrated edition of Exposure of	
	the Official World	131
4.3	Figure titled "Beaten up by an official when talking to him in a	
	foreign language," from the 1904 illustrated edition of Exposure of	
	the Official World, with notes	136
4.4	Wu Jianren	143
4.5	Title page of Exposure of the Official World, Vol. 5, published by	
	Guangzhi Publishing House	145
4.6	Liu Eh, author of The Travels of Lao Can	146
4.7	Front cover of The Travels of Lao Can	147
4.8	Front cover of The Travels of Lao Can	149
4.9	Jin Songling	150
4.10	Zeng Pu at the age of twenty-six	151
4.11	Front cover of the first edition of The Flower in the Sea of Sin	153
4.12	Sai Jinhua, a renowned prostitute	154
4.13	A list of characters in <i>The Flower in the Sea of Sin</i> handwritten by	
	Zeng Pu	156
4.14	Gossip in Blazing Sunshine began to be published serially in	
	Illustrated Novels in 1903	158
4.15	Figure in Voices of Businessmen entitled "The wealthy merchant	
	went back home after losing his business"	162
4.16	Figure in Voices of Businessmen entitled "A wealthy merchant was	
	born in Yangzhou city"	163
4.17	Front cover of Voices of Businessmen, Vol. 1	166
4.18	Lu Shi'e, the author of New China	168
4.19	Two copies of the front cover of Lu Shi'e's first illustrated edition	
	of New China	169
4.20	Portrait of Li Hanqiu and a collection of signatures	174
4.21	Front cover of the Zhenya edition of The High Tide of	
	Guangling, Vol. 1	175
5.I	One of five paintings by Su Manshu entitled Chen Yuanxiao	
	Inscribing on a Rock.	183
5.2	Front cover of the first edition of A Drowned Bird's Pebbles	184
5.3	Front cover of the first edition of The Sea of Regret	186
5.4	Su Manshu, a monk and a layman as well	194
5.5	Su Manshu in Western-style clothes	196
5.6	One of five paintings by Su Manshu entitled Chen Yuanxiao	
	Inscribing on a Rock.	198
5.7	Xu Zhenya	201
5.8	Front cover of the large-character edition of Soul of the Jade Pear	202
5.9	Xu Zhenya's handwriting from his letter to Chen Peifen	203
5.10	Chen Peifen's handwriting from a poem she wrote dedicated	
	to Xu Zhenya	203
5.11	Front cover of the first edition of A Diary of Blood and Tears	206



X LIST OF FIGURES

5.12	Wu Shuangre	209
5.13	Front cover of the 1915 edition of A Mirror of Sorrow	211
5.14	Li Dingyi	212
5.15	Front cover of the Guohua edition of Pining for the Jade	212
6.1	Front cover of the first issue of Fiction Monthly	215
6.2	Lin Shu at the age of fifty-eight	219
6.3	Front cover of Lin Shu's translation of Camille	22 I
6.4	The new office building of Eastern Times	224
6.5, 6	.6 Chen Jinghan and a page of his manuscript	225
6.7	The first work, "Analeptic," in the first issue of Fiction Times	227
6.8	Front cover of the first issue of Fiction Times	230
6.9	Photographs on the front cover of the first issue of Fiction Times.	231
6.10	Bao Tianxiao	233
6.11	A passage from Cuore co-translated by Yang Zilin and Bao Tianxiao	235
6.12	Front cover of the first issue of the Grand Magazine	237
6.13	Front cover of the first issue of the Illustrated Novel Magazine	239
6.14	Yun Tieqiao	242
6.15	Front cover of the first issue of Fiction Monthly	244
6.16	Front cover of the first issue of the first volume of World of Fiction	246
6.17	Title pages of Wisdom of Medical Classics and A Study of Febrile and	
	Other Diseases	250
6.18	Front cover of the first issue of the first volume of Tieqiao	
	Medical Monthly	250
6.19	Wang Chungen, the editor of Saturday, and his wife	253
6.20	Zhou Shoujuan	254
6.21	Front cover of the first issue of Saturday	255
6.22	Front cover of the first issue of Sounds of Spring edited by	
	Yao Yuanchu	258
6.23	Front cover of the first issue of Truth of Human Rights	259
6.24	Front cover of the first issue of Loving Eyes	262
6.25,	6.26, 6.27 First-issue front covers of three pastime periodicals	263
7. I	Front cover of Sketches of Hanyun, with title in the calligraphy	
	of the author	265
7.2	Xu Zhiyan	267
7.3	Front cover of the 1918 edition of the Casual Sketches of Zhiyan	
	by Xu Zhiyan	268
7.4	Yuan Kewen and his wife, the former being the second son of Yuan	
	Shikai, who proclaimed himself emperor in 1915	276
7.5	Front cover of Sketches of Hanyun, the title of which was	
	handwritten by the author himself	278
7.6	Price set by Yuan Hanyun for his own calligraphic works	280
7.7	Yuan Shikai with his many children	285
7.8	General Cai Eh	290
7.9	Xiao Feng Xian, a renowned prostitute and General Cai	
	Eh's sweetheart	290



LIST OF FIGURES xi

7.10	Front cover of A Romance of the Republic of China	296
8.1	Title page of Volume 1, Part 1, of the illustrated edition of	
	A General Survey of China's Inside Stories	303
8.2	Three distinguished writers in the realm of popular literature:	
	(left to right) Zhang Biwu, Zhang Zhenlü and Zhang Shewo	305
8.3	(Top to bottom) Zhang Shewo, Zhang Zhenlü and Zhang Biwu	307
8.4	A page of Zhang Shewo's manuscript	311
8.5	A notice in New Current Affairs soliciting contributions with a	
	reward for the special "Inside Stories" column	313
8.6, 8.		
	an announcement in advance of the publication of Volume 3 of <i>Inside</i>	
	Stories; another announcement in New Current Affairs that the Inside	
	Stories series will cease publication	314
8.9	Front cover of Sun Yusheng's novel Inside the Inside Stories	320
8.10	Zhu Shouju at the time of writing The Tide of the Huangpu River	32 I
8.11	Front cover of Zhu Shouju's The Tide of the Huangpu River	322
8.12	Title page of Volume 1, Part 1, of the illustrated edition of A General	J
	Survey of China's Inside Stories	328
8.13	Title page of Lin Shu's translation of <i>Uncle Tom's Cabin</i> by Harriet	J
3	Beecher Stowe	329
9.1	Front cover of Red Rose, 2.41, with a picture entitled "Torture	5 /
	Instrument of a Capitalist"	333
9.2	A collection of sentimental stories by Zhou Shoujuan	334
9.3	Front cover of <i>Starlight</i> , a literary periodical run by the Stars Club	335
9.4	Initiators of the Stars Club	336
9.5	Fan Yanqiao, novelist and historian of popular literature	337
9.6	Handwriting of Fan Yanqiao	339
9.7	Front cover of the first issue of <i>Coral</i> started by Fan Yanqiao	340
9.8	Shi Jiqun, who started the literary periodical New Voice by selling	
	his ancestral house property	343
9.9	Front cover of the first issue of New Voice	344
9.10	Exterior of the World Journal Bookstore	347
9.11	A front cover of Red Magazine, the predecessor of Red Rose	349
9.12	Zhao Tiaokuang, editor of Red Rose	350
9.13	Zhao Tiaokuang's handwriting	350
9.14	Front cover of the first issue of <i>Red Rose</i>	350
9.15	Front cover of Red Rose, 2.41, with a picture on it entitled "Torture	
	Instrument of a Capitalist"	351
9.16	Front cover of the first issue of Detective World	352
9.17	Wang Dungen, who managed to resume the publication of Saturday	353
9.18	Front cover of the first issue of <i>The Violet</i>	354
9.19	Zhou Shoujuan and Ding Song	355
9.20	Handwriting of Zhou Shoujuan	356
9.21	Front cover of <i>Fortnight</i> , printed with the technique of three-color	
	block printing, which was rare at the time	357



xii LIST OF FIGURES

9.22,	9.23, 9.24 (Left to right) the front cover of <i>The Violet</i> with an open	
	window in the middle of the page, a title page decorated with a	
	picture and a poem, and another title page highly decorated but	
	without a poem	359
9.25	Front cover of Volume 1 of A Collection of Famous European and	
	American Short Stories, translated by Zhou Shoujuan	360
9.26	Exterior of the Great Eastern Publishing House	361
9.27	Front cover of Sunday with a picture of a little boy riding a tiger	362
9.28	Front cover of Issue 34 showing a picture entitled "A Critic,"	
	satirizing "free speech" under the dictatorship of the warlords	362
9.29	Front cover of the first issue of Fiction World	365
9.30	Hu Jichen	366
9.31	Handwriting of Hu Jichen	367
IO.I	Zhou Shoujuan compiled a book entitled An Anthology of Brothel	
	Stories in 1926 which was devoted to the expression of his ideas	
	concerning human relationships and morals dealt with in this type	
	of literature	373
10.2	A formal notice in those days ordering a prostitute to entertain a	
	male participant at a restaurant party	376
10.3	Huileli, a district in old Shanghai known for its great number	
	of prostitutes	377
10.4	Bi Yihong	378
10.5	Handwriting of Bi Yihong	379
10.6	Front cover of the first edition of Volume 1 of Hell on Earth	381
10.7,	10.8, 10.9 Three figures published in the Grand Magazine: an	
	illustration from Scarlet, showing Ke Liansun in a horse-drawn	
	carriage on a stormy day, on the way back from a visit to the sick,	
	complaining in a sentimentally attached manner to Yao Xiaoqiu that	
	"human beings are no better valued than animals"; an illustration	
	from "Praying to Buddha in India"; and an illustration from	
	"Memories of the Past"	384
10.10	Photograph of Lu Dingshan in his old age, taken in Taiwan	390
IO.II	He Haiming, known for his brothel novels	392
10.12	Front cover of the 1926 edition of An Anthology of Brothel Stories	
	published by the Great Eastern Publishing House	396
10.13	Front cover of He Haiming's "Tears of Brothel Girls" dealing with	
	the theme of the "child bridegroom"	398
10.14	Title page of Sketches from the Happiness-Seeking Study	400
10.15	Front cover of A Special Collection of Nationally Celebrated Writers	
	compiled by Yan Fusun	401
II.I	Front covers of the five volumes of Legends of Modern Gallant Heroes	403
11.2	Xiang Kairan	404
11.3	Front cover of the first edition of Stories of My Student Days in Japan	405
11.4	Front cover of the first edition of Biographies of Valorous Men	409
11.5	Front cover of the first edition of Legends of Modern Gallant Heroes,	
	Volume 1	414



LIST OF FIGURES xiii

11.6	Zhao Huanting	419
11.7	Front cover of Book 1 of Legends of Gallant and Righteous Men	422
8.11	Part of the advertisement of Legends of Ten Gallant Heroes across China	431
11.9	Yao Min'ai	432
II.IO	Membership card of a secret society in the late Qing Dynasty	438
II.II	Gu Mingdao	440
11.12	Front cover of A Tragedy of a Poem	441
11.13	Front cover of Powder and Swords	444
11.14	Front cover of Swordswoman of Huangjiang	445
I2.I	Dashijie (Vast World), remodeled in 1919, the best-known theme	
	park in Shanghai	449
12.2	Yao Yuanchu	450
12.3	Front cover of Swallows Playing on Zither Strings	451
12.4	Handwriting of Yao Yuanchu	451
12.5	Front cover of Words of a Utility Man	454
12.6	Jiang Hongjiao	458
12.7	Front cover of the first issue of the <i>Home Companion</i> , edited by	
	Jiang Hongjiao	460
12.8	Exteriors of the Shanghai Cotton Exchange and the China Stock	
	and Products Exchange	462
12.9	Yan Duhe	463
12.10	Handwriting of Yan Duhe	464
12.11	A wedding photograph of Yan Duhe signed and presented to Zhou	
	Shoujuan	465
12.12	The Lotus Tower in Shanghai, a store where the so-called "Pheasant	
	King" secretly peddled banned radical books	469
12.13		475
12.14	A group photograph of the elected president, vice president, premier	
	and vice premier after an election campaign of the World of Flowers	
	in Shanghai	481
12.15	Cheng Zhanlu	484
12.16	Front cover of <i>Teahouse</i>	485
12.17	Front page of A Tale of a Filial Daughter, Caihui	485
12.18	Front cover of Gourd by Cheng Zhanlu	487
12.19	Front cover of The Only Sober Man	488
12.20	Xu Zhuodai	491
12.21	Handwriting of Xu Zhuodai	492
12.22	Xu Zhuodai playing the role of a peasant woman onstage	493
12.23	Twenty-four facial expressions of Xu Zhuodai published in Pastime,	
	edited by Wang Chungen	494
12.24	Wang Zhongxian	497
12.25	Grotesque facial expressions of Wang Zhongxian published in the	
	fifth issue of Pastime	499
13.1	Front cover of Zhang Henshui's The Gate of Spring Brightness	503
13.2	Warships of foreign powers cruising on the Huangpu river after	
	Shanghai was opened to the outside world	504



xiv LIST OF FIGURES

13.3	Scene of busy Wusong Port at the beginning of the 20th century	505
13.4	The lotus pond, zigzag bridge and mid-lake pavilion of Yuyuan	
	Garden in the Town God's Temple in downtown Shanghai	506
13.5	A highly decorated sedan escorting the bride from a wealthy family	
	to her wedding in the 1920s, showing their nostalgic feeling for the	
	ancient tradition of the marriage ceremony	507
13.6	Bao Tianxiao	509
13.7	Handwriting of Bao Tianxiao	509
13.8	A "boat family" from the region of rivers and lakes in the south	
	moving their family on a boat into Shanghai city	511
13.9	Front cover of Bao Tianxiao's Days in Shanghai	512
13.10	Peasants from the south rushing into Shanghai city in the	
	19th century	513
13.11	Front cover of The Tide of the Huangpu River	514
13.12	An illustration in Chapter 1 of The Tide of the Huangpu River. Ruhai	
	shrieks as she gives him a pinch on his thigh	515
13.13	An illustration in Chapter 31 of The Tide of the Huangpu River. He	
	says,"What are you doing? I would rather die than kowtow to a	
	woman"	515
13.14	Zhang Henshui	516
13.15	Front cover of Zhang Henshui's The Gate of Spring Brightness	518
13.16	Ye Xiaofeng, author of Such a Capital	519
13.17	Chen Shenyan	519
13.18	A page of the manuscript of Dust Cloud over the Capital by	
	He Haiming	520
14.1	Front cover of a special issue for the film A Lonely Orchid	525
14.2	The earliest film advertisement	528
14.3	A notice from Xu's Garden: the first page was a film advertisement	528
14.4	The first film in China was an episode of the Peking opera Mount	
	Dingjunshan performed by Tan Xinpei	529
14.5	Zheng Zhengqiu	530
14.6	Zhang Shichuan	530
14.7	Zhu Shouju, when he was a film director	531
14.8	Front cover of a special issue for the film A Lonely Orchid	532
14.9	Front cover of a special issue of Lianhua Pictorial prepared in	
	memory of Ruan Lingyu, the renowned film star, soon after she	
	passed away	533
14.10	A pig swallowing a key, the logo of the Happiness Studio	534
14.11	A still of the film Such a Paradise	535
14.12	Hu Die headed the cast for the first time in the first Chinese	
	sound film Red Rose, the Singer	537
14.13	Left, front cover of the first issue of Magic Stone Studio Pictorial;	
	right, preface to the first issue of Magic Stone Studio Pictorial	539
14.14	A scene of ballad singing in a nighttime park gathering in Shanghai	540
14.15	A map of the Wusong port found in Magic Stone Studio Pictorial	540
	Front cover of the first issue of Flying Cloud Pavilion Pictorial	541
14.17	The 251st issue of Pei-Yang Pictorial News	542



LIST OF FIGURES XV

14.18	A cartoon depicting the circular connection between soldiers	
	and bandits	543
14.19	A cartoon printed on the front cover of the first issue of	
	Laughter News, edited by Xu Zhuodai	544
	Bi Yihong	545
	Front cover of the first issue of Shanghai Pictorial	546
14.22	Picture on the second issue of Shanghai Pictorial, showing the scene	
	of a mass rally during the May 30th movement in Shanghai	548
14.23	A fashion of publishing pictorials in 1920s Shanghai	549
15.1	Front cover of the first issue of New Detective Stories	553
15.2	Edgar Allan Poe, American novelist known as the father of	
	detective stories	554
15.3	Arthur Conan Doyle, author of The Adventures of Sherlock Holmes	555
15.4	Sherlock Holmes in the eyes of his readers	558
15.5	Cheng Xiaoqing	561
15.6	Handwriting of Cheng Xiaoqing	562
15.7	New Detective Stories edited by Cheng Xiaoqing	565
15.8 8	x 15.9 & 15.10 & 15.11 Some front covers of the Pocketbook	
	Series of Huo Sang Detective Cases	567
	Sun Liaohong	571
15.13	Sun Liaohong's signature	572
15.14	Front cover of The Purple Swimsuit	579
15.15	Front cover of Strange Cases of the Gallant Robber Lu Ping	580
15.16	Left, landscape painting by Sun Liaohong; right, price list of	
	his paintings	583
16.1	Front cover of the first edition of <i>Fate</i> by Zhang Henshui	585
16.2	Zhang Henshui	587
16.3	Front cover of the first edition of <i>Fate</i> by Zhang Henshui	589
16.4	Front cover of <i>The Story of a Noble Family</i> , Part 1	591
16.5	Handwriting of Zhang Henshui and the first page of the	
- ((manuscript of <i>Fate</i>	595
16.6	Liu Yunruo	596
16.7	Front cover of An Unfaithful Wife	601
16.8	Front cover of A Lad and Two Girls by Liu Yunruo	603
16.9	Li Shoumin	605
16.10	A book rental stand at the corner of a Shanghai street where Li Shoumin's works were most popular	606
16 11	Xu Guozhen, critic of popular literature	606
16.11		607
16.12	Front cover of Swordsmanship of Ye Hongsheng, a new work by Ye Hongsheng	610
16 10		610
16.13	Front cover of <i>Review of</i> Legends of Shushan Swordsmen by	6
	Ye Hongsheng Front cover of Book 1 of <i>The Tablet of Seven Killings</i> by	611
17.1	· ·	6
17.2	Zhu Zhenmu Baiyu	617 618
17.2	A portrait of Baiyu	
17.3	A letter of Lu Xun to Baiyu	619 620
17.4	A Tetter of Lu Auff to Daiyu	020



xvi LIST OF FIGURES

17.5	Front cover of the first volume of <i>The Escort Master</i> by Baiyu	621
17.6	Photograph of Wang Dulu, with his own signature	629
17.7	Front cover of Crouching Tiger, Hidden Dragon	630
17.8	Front and back covers of A Critical Biography of Wang Dulu by	
	Xu Sinian	631
17.9	Zheng Zhengyin	639
17.10	Front cover of the first number of 369 Pictorial which serially	
	carried King of Eagle's Claw	640
17.11	The first part of Chapter 1 of King of Eagle's Claw in	
	369 Pictorial	643
17.12	Front cover of Zhu Zhenmu's The Tablet of Seven Killings, Book 1	648
17.13	Front cover of Howling Dragon and Roaring Tiger by Zhu Zhenmu	649
18.1	Image designs of the novel characters by Jiang Dongliang in his	
	Illustrated Story of Howling Dragon and Roaring Tiger	659
18.2	Qin Shou'ou	660
18.3	Title page of The Fall of Begonia by Qin Shou'ou with his own	
	signature	661
18.4	Stills of the film The Fall of Begonia	663
18.5	A page from Illustrated Story of the Fall of Begonia	665
18.6	A page from the new edition of The Fall of Begonia	668
18.7	Wang Xiaoyi	670
18.8	A sketch of Wang Xiaoyi and his own signature	671
18.9	An advertisement for Ripples on a Spring River	672
	Front cover of Garnet	676
18.11	Zhou Tianlai	679
18.12	Copyright page of Big Sister from the Shabby Room	681
18.13	Front cover of Big Sister from the Shabby Room	681
18.14	Front and back covers of the 2000 reprint edition of Big Sister from	
	the Shabby Room by Xuelin Press	687
18.15	Tian Shelang	692
	Front cover of Little Plum by Tian Shelang	695
18.17	Front cover of <i>The Tailor Boy</i> by Tian Shelang	700
19.1	Front cover of the revised and enlarged edition of <i>Romances</i> by	
	Eileen Chang	703
19.2	Eileen Chang	704
19.3	Front cover of the revised and enlarged edition of <i>Romances</i> by	0
	Eileen Chang	708
19.4	Portrait of Cao Qiqiao painted by Eileen Chang for her own work	712
19.5	Portrait of Jiang Jize painted by Eileen Chang for her own work	716
19.6	Xu Xu	718
19.7	Front cover of Volume 2 of <i>The Complete Works of Xu Xu</i> ,	
	which contained A Girl in Black, the novel that established his	
TO 0	reputation as a novelist	719
19.8	The Paramount Hall in Shanghai, a dance hall where Bai Ping	
TO 0	works in the novel	727
19.9	Front cover of the first critical biography written by Wu Yiqin,	0
	Wandering Ghosts in the City	728



LIST C	OF FIGURES	xvii
19.10 "Nameless Man," also known as Bu Naifu	730	
19.11 A page of a manuscript by Wu Mingshi, the "Nameless Man"	731	
19.12 Front cover of A Woman in the Pagoda by Wu Mingshi, the		
"Nameless Man"	738	
19.13 A wedding photograph of Wu Mingshi, the "Nameless Man,"		
with Miss Ma Fumei taken on May 19, 1985	739	
19.14 A group photograph of Wu Mingshi, the "Nameless Man" (secon	nd	
from left), his wife, Zhang Zhiqing and Zhang's wife, taken at		
Columbia University in the city of New York	740	
20.1a-d Top to bottom, front covers of twelve volumes of a series of		
Critical Biographies of Chinese Modern Popular Writers edited by Far	ı	
Boqun and the front covers of two series of popular novels writt	en	
by writers from mainland China and Taiwan between the last da	ys	
of the Qing Dynasty and the beginning of the Republic of Chir	1a,	
all edited by Fan Boqun	741	



INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

Susan Daruvala, University of Cambridge

Fan Boqun (1931–2017) can be considered the leading figure in the study of modern Chinese popular literature, a category he did more than anyone else to redefine after decades during which it was dominated by ideologically driven views. To understand the importance of this book, which came out in its present form in 2007, it is necessary to see where it fits in the study of modern Chinese literature particularly as it has evolved since the 1980s. We will see that Fan's book ends with a prescient recognition of how the emergence of Internet and other media forms of literature suggest answers to some of the theoretical questions raised by his work.

Since the 1920s the history of modern Chinese literature has been largely dominated by a narrative according to which modern vernacular fiction, poetry, prose and drama all sprang from the New Literature and Culture Movement of 1917–1923 centred on Peking University, which came to be symbolized by the antigovernment student demonstrations of May 4, 1919. The May Fourth demonstrations were triggered by the government's acceptance of the terms of the Treaty of Versailles, under which the German–controlled territories in China were handed to Japan, rather than being returned to China. China's weakness on the international stage was intimately linked to failures in domestic politics and added vigour to the quest of these intellectuals to find radical ways to save the country, including thoroughgoing language reform to displace the elite literary form of the written language (wenyan) and its replacement by the vernacular (baihua). This was intended to foster the birth of a new national literature, able to spread new ideas.

Ideas that literary and language reform were essential elements in China's quest for national strength in the face of the problems brought by imperialism and internal political and social turmoil did not begin with the May Fourth intellectuals, however. A "discourse of modernity" had started to develop in the last quarter of the 19th century, including Liang Qichao's call in 1902 for fiction to "renovate" the people. But the May Fourth intellectuals who, following a failed attempt to restore the emperor in 1917, had become increasingly convinced that there was a need for drastic change embraced an iconoclastic approach to tradition.¹

xviii

¹ A useful account is to be found in Kirk Denton, "Historical Overview," in Kirk A. Denton (ed.) *The Columbia Companion to Modern Chinese Literature* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2016).



INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

xix

Writing in 1922, one of the movement's intellectual leaders, Hu Shi, noted that, in fact, vernacular fiction had been the highest achievement of Chinese literature in the past fifty years, with noteworthy works Liu E's The Travels of Lao Can, Li Boyuan's Panorama of Officialdom and Wu Woyao's Strange Things Seen over Twenty Years. However, it was only in the five years since the May Fourth movement began that there had been a clear sense of direction and the recognition that the classical literary language was "dead" and the vernacular "living." Interestingly, Hu Shi begins by noting that the first important event of 1872 had been the founding of the Shenbao (Shanghai News). The Shenbao was founded and managed by Ernest Major, an English businessman, but staffed by Chinese who wrote in Chinese with the aim of bringing information from all over the world and other parts of China to its Chinese readership.3 Shanghai went on to become the centre of a vibrant print media industry. As noted in a recent study, the emergence of popular fiction in many parts of the world resulted from "the application of new technologies of industrial production to publishing, an expanding market driven by increased literacy and urbanisation and the emergence of new commercial media" between the 1880s and 1920s.4 However, alongside the vernacular examples praised by Hu Shi, much of the fiction published in China in the 1900s and 1910s was written in an enormous variety of traditional styles and linguistic forms. An outstanding example is Xu Zhenya's Soul of the Jade Pear (1912), a tragic love story written in the parallelprose style of the Six Dynasties (222-589) period while incorporating the epistolary form imported from the West and depiction of the characters' inner states of mind. The book was reprinted many times and sold over a million copies.⁵ The linguistic complexity of such works plus the cost of purchasing them meant that the primary audiences in the 1910s were middle- and upperclass, but by the 1920s serialization in newspapers made them much more accessible to students, shop clerks and office workers.6

Driven both by their iconoclastic approach and by their desire to trounce existing competitors in the fiction market, May Fourth intellectuals attacked the writers of popular fiction, referring to them as the "Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies school," although there had never been any such school. This was

- ² Hu Shi, "Wushi nian lai Zhongguo zhi wenxue" (Chinese Literature over the Past Fifty Years) in *Hu Shi zuopin ji* (Hu Shi's Collected Works), Vol. 8 (Hong Kong: Yuanliu chuban, 1986), 65–68.
- ³ See Barbara Mittler, "Domesticating an Alien Medium: Incorporating the Western-Style Newspaper into the Chinese Public Sphere," in Rudolf G. Wagner (ed.), *Joining the Global Public: Word Image and City in Early Chinese Newspapers* 1970–1910 (Albany: SUNY, 2007), 16.
- ⁴ David Glover and Scott McCracken, "Introduction," in *The Cambridge Companion to Popular Fiction* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 4.
- ⁵ Xu Xueqing, "The Mandarin Duck and Butterfly School," in Kirk A. Denton and Michel Hockx (ed.) *Literary Societies of Republican China* (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 2008).
- ⁶ Perry Link, Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies: Popular Fiction in Early Twentieth-Century Chinese Cities (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1981), 189–192.



XX INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

a mocking, reductive term which came from a trope in *Soul of the Jade Pear*, comparing lovers to a pair of mandarin ducks, and included innovative new publications like *Saturday* magazine, founded in 1914 to provide leisurely reading for the weekend. The label covered all genres and came to be represented as an old-fashioned, decadent, socially unproductive school of writing that was read mainly by a class that was similarly decadent and unproductive, namely the "petty urbanites" (*xiao shimin*) who could, in Marxist readings, be assimilated to the petty bourgeoisie. It was consistently attacked throughout the 1920s and 1930s as socially conservative and produced merely for entertainment by writers who had "escaped from politics and maintain[ed] a decadent lifestyle."

Hu Shi's work, with its evolutionary paradigm, in which old literary forms die away and are replaced by the new, proved very influential. Over the next decade literary histories by Zhou Zuoren, Wang Zhefu and Zhu Ziqing brought new theoretical and methodological insights to the study of modern Chinese literature, although Zhu's work, while used in his teaching between 1929 and 1932, was not published in book form until 1982. In the late 1930s, A Ying and Li Helin brought social-reflection theory and class analysis to the study of literature. No major modern literary histories were produced in the following decade, and so Yingjin Zhang, on whose work I have drawn in this paragraph, sees Li Helin's work as bringing to an end the "founding" period of the construction of modern Chinese literary history, characterized by an "experimental" approach undertaken by scholars working individually.⁸

The question of the meaning and success of the May Fourth movement went far beyond literature, however. Both the Nationalist Guomindang and the Communist Party had to decide whether and how to commemorate it, given that it represented student activism and iconoclasm. The Guomindang, striving for control, made May Fourth into a nationwide school holiday from 1927 to 1935, and in 1934 integrated commemorations into the recently launched New Life movement, which was aimed at bringing rejuvenated Confucian social values into national life. By 1943, however, the May Fourth movement had become completely marginalized in Guomindang historiography. The Communist Party approach was to see the May Fourth movement as part of a worldwide social reform movement. Mao Zedong's 1939 essay "On New Democracy" expanded on this by noting that Marxist intellectuals in

⁷ See Xu, "The Mandarin Duck and Butterflies School", 60. This criticism was made by Zheng Zhenduo in the preface to the volume on literary debates in the Compendium of Modern Chinese Literature (Zhongguo xin wenxue daxi) edited by Zhao Jiabi and published in 1935. Lydia Liu analyses the production of the compendium in terms of canon formation, theory and legitimation in her Translingual Practice: Literature, National Culture and Translated Modernity: China 1900–1937 (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1995), 214–238.

⁸ See Yingjing Zhang, "The Institutionalization of Modern Literary History in China, 1922–1980," *Modern China*, Vol. 20, No. 3 (July 1994), 351–358.

⁹ Rudolf Wagner, "The Canonization of May Fourth," in Milena Doleželová-Velingerová and Oldřich Král (ed.), The Appropriation of Cultural Capital: China's May Fourth Project



INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

xxi

the movement had founded the CCP, and then come to learn that in order to make real progress they needed to integrate with the working class under the leadership of the Communist Party and through re-education.¹⁰

After the establishment of the PRC, modern Chinese literature became a required undergraduate subject for students of Chinese, and Wang Yao's *A Draft History of New Chinese Literature*, the first volume of which was published in 1951, became the principal university textbook. It was, until the late 1970s, the most comprehensive history of modern Chinese literature. Wang, who taught at Tsinghua University, divided his history into four periods determined by sociopolitical historiography, and narrated literary history as moving in the direction set out by Mao in his "Talks at the Yan'an Forum on Literature and Art." Zhang discusses other PRC literary histories and notes how they were continually revised to create a politically correct version of New Literature, epitomized by Lu Xun, who had been praised by Mao.

We must note that the first English history of modern Chinese literature was C.T. Hsia's A History of Modern Chinese Fiction published by Yale University Press in 1961. Hsia's purpose was to write a history of fiction since the May Fourth period and to counter the Communist readings of literary texts. In his first chapter he acknowledges that there were writers of old-style fiction such as Zhang Henshui who were "in narrative skill much superior" to their more ideologically driven "fellow craftsmen." They provided escapist entertainment for large groups of readers and at some point it might be useful to examine their work. 12 Hsia made clear his rejection of the Communist reading of the modern literary tradition and put forward the Shanghai-based Zhang Ailing (Eileen Chang) as possibly the greatest Chinese writer since the May Fourth movement a judgment for which he has since won great praise. Hsia's book was challenged by Prague University's Jaroslav Průšek, a founder of the Prague school of sinology whose research covered modern and premodern literary genres. Průšek lambasted Hsia for his failure to use a "scientific" approach to literature and accused him of "dogmatic intolerance." Despite these differences, subsequent scholars have emphasized the contributions of both men to the study of Chinese literature and the institutionalization of its literary history in the West.¹³

(Cambridge MA: Harvard University Press, 2001), 108–110; on the New Life movement see Arif Dirlik, "The Ideological Foundations of the New Life Movement: A Study in Counterrevolution," *Journal of Asian Studies*, Vol. 34, No. 4 (August 1975).

- Wagner, "The Canonization of May Fourth," 112-114.
- ¹¹ Zhang, "The Institutionalization of Modern Literary History in China, 1922–1980," 358–359. Zhang notes that Yao was criticized in 1952 for various ideological and methodological errors and for failing to take class analysis as his primary task.
- ¹² C.T. Hsia, A History of Modern Chinese Fiction, 2nd ed. (New Haven: Yale University Press), 25.
- ¹³ See David Der-wei Wang, "Introduction", in C.T. Hsia, A History of Modern Chinese Fiction, 3rd ed. (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1999); Leo Ou-fan Lee, "The Legacies of Jaroslav Průšek and C.T. Hsia," in David Der-wei Wang (ed.) A New Literary History of Modern China (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2017).



XXII INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

The death of Mao in 1976 and the shift in Chinese politics that followed meant that the 1980s were a period of reassessment. Wang Yao had moved to Peking University and in 1982, having been asked by a Shaanxi journal to produce articles that could be used as teaching materials, he asked his student Qian Liqun to take on the project. Qian asked his fellow students Wen Rumin and Wu Fuhui to join, laying the groundwork for the best-selling 30 Years of China's New Literature (Zhongguo xiandai wenxue sanshi nian) (1987), which covered the 1920s, 1930s and 1940s. They wanted to move away from the politically correct readings of literary history that Wang Yao had been obliged to take, preferring the concept of "modernization." In 1985, Chen Pingyuan and Qian Liqun joined Huang Ziping in putting forward the concept of 20th-century Chinese literature. In Shanghai, Chen Sihe and Wang Xiaoming had put forward the idea of "rewriting literary history."

Meanwhile, in Suzhou – coincidentally a major publishing centre before the rise of Shanghai and the home of many "Mandarin Duck" writers - Fan Boqun was carving out a new field of study. Fan Boqun graduated from Shanghai's Fudan University in 1955, having majored in Chinese. Over the next few years he collaborated with fellow graduate Zeng Huapeng, writing many articles and five books on May Fourth literary figures, including Yu Dafu and Bing Xin. In 1978, after the Cultural Revolution, he was assigned a teaching post in the Chinese Department at Jiangsu Normal University, soon to become Suzhou (Soochow) University. The Academy of Social Sciences gave the department a research project editing historical materials on Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies, some of which had been published in 1962 in a handbook of research materials edited by Wei Shaochang. However, whereas Wei had been unable to provide any commentary on the materials, Fan realized that there was a need for theoretical and literary analysis of works which had been written off as "adverse currents," and for a complete "systematization" of research into Ducks and Butterflies. During the rest of the 1980s he published extensively on the topic, including in 1989 a volume of theoretical essays titled Saturday's Butterfly Dreams (Libailiu de hudie meng). 15 We might pause to look briefly at Western scholarship on the topic in the same period. The pioneering work in English is Perry Link's Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies: Popular Fiction in Early Twentieth-Century Chinese Cities (Berkeley, 1981), which saw this type of fiction as the

Li Yuxiang, "Zhongguo xiandai wenxueyanjiu de daolu, fangfa yu jingshen" (The Path, Method and Spirit of Research into Modern Chinese Literature: An Interview with Qian Liqun, Wen Rumin and Wu Fuhui), online at www.chinawriter.com.cn.

¹⁵ Zhang Lei, "Zhongguo xiandai tongsu wenxue yanjiu de kaishan: Fan Boqun xiansheng de xueshu gongxian" (The Founding of Research into Modern Chinese Popular Literature: Fan Boqun's Contribution to Scholarship), in *Dongwu xueshu*, No. 6 (2018), 48–50. I am grateful to Ji Jin for sending me a number of relevant articles, including this one, and the one by Yuan Jiangyue cited below.



INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

xxiii

product of the commercialization and industrialization of Shanghai. However, although Link saw this fiction as having sociological interest, in that it represented "modern" life, it was still not seen as a literature worthy to be compared with May Fourth writings. Liu Ts'un-yan's edited volume *Chinese Middlebrow Fiction: From the Qing and Early Republican Period Eras* (Hong Kong: Chinese University Press, 1984) followed suit in seeing popular literature as not quite worthy of attention. This volume contained a noteworthy chapter by C. T. Hsia, "Hsu Chen-ya's *Yu-li hun*: An Essay in Literary History and Criticism," which, although admiring the literary skill of Xu Zhenya, considered that the novel *Soul of the Jade Pear* represented a decadent and moribund tradition. Rey Chow's *Woman and Chinese Modernity* saw Ducks and Butterflies fiction not only as a product of the clash between traditional Confucian morality and an emerging modern society, but also as highlighting the relations of power both within the society and within the literary world. It represented the weak, feminized face of Chinese culture.¹⁶

Fan started to use the term "popular literature" in the 1990s, publishing a series titled *Critical Biographies of Writers of Popular Literature from the mid-19th Century and Modern Periods (Zhongguo jin xiandai tongsu wenxue zuojia pingzhuan congshu)* in 1994 and asserting in the General Introduction that the writers denigrated as "Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies" under "left" thinking were an important school in popular literature. In 1999 Fan published his two-volume *History of Chinese Popular Literature from the mid-19th Century and the Modern Period (Zhongguo jin xiandai tongsu wenxue shi)*, by which time "popular literature" was being put forward as a scholarly concept, finally becoming accepted as a neutral term in the new century. In 1995 Fan published his two-volume the story of the scholar published his two-volume the story of the scholar published his two-volume accepted as a neutral term in the new century.

Wu Fuhui, the Beijing-based scholar, recalled how an important new change in the revised version of *Thirty Years of China's New Literature* published in 1997 was the addition of a chapter on "popular fiction." The academic world had paid little attention to the idea, but through his research on Shanghai school writers he had come in contact with popular-fiction researchers. "Since the 1990s Professor Fan Boqun and his students at Suzhou University have made huge achievements in this area. They always invited me to their conferences and so I gradually came to research popular fiction myself." ¹⁹

Fan and his researchers saw popular literature as essential to the study of modern literature as a whole, something which needed to be brought into the

¹⁶ Rey Chow, Woman and Chinese Modernity: The Politics of Reading between West and East (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1991).

¹⁷ The Chinese title refers in abbreviated form to *jindai* and *xiandai* historical periods. *Jindai* is explained in the authoritative *Xiandai* hanyu cidian dictionary as "mainly referring to the period from the second half of the 19th century until the May Fourth movement." *Xiandai* (modern) refers to the period since the May Fourth movement.

¹⁸ Zhang Lei, "Zhongguo xiandai tongsu wenxue yanjiu de kaishan," 50–51.

¹⁹ Li Yuxiang, "Zhongguo xiandai wenxueyanjiu de daolu."



XXIV INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

subject's field of vision, because "pure literature and popular literature are the two wings of our literature, and the literary histories we write from now on must be a history where the two wings fly together." This, however, was not something that everyone agreed with; Wu Fuhui, cited above, went on to say that as the May Fourth literary tradition was the "main trend" the wings could not be equal.

Fan retired from his university teaching post in 2001, and continued to throw himself into research following his own direction. The result was this groundbreaking History of Modern Chinese Popular Fiction. The work differs significantly in structure from the 1999 study in that it places popular literature in a historical timeline and so brings out its development, whereas the earlier study was divided into separate sections according to genre. As noted recently by Yuan Jiangyue, Fan had unearthed and worked through a huge amount of published and unpublished material to write the book, which challenged many assumptions. The book pushed the academic community to reflect on the scope of modern literature, as popular fiction had entered the process of modernization some twenty years earlier than the New Literature and Culture movement. Moreover, the book had not only "rectified" the name of popular fiction; it had also challenged some of the values, narrative strategies and criteria of the mainstream literary history. His attention to late Qing fiction meant that he had much in common with scholars outside China like David Der-wei Wang and demonstrated the possibility of mutual scholarly communication between them.21

Yuan notes that Fan's book confirms that enlightened thinking and modernity existed in popular literature and that the discourses of New Culture intellectuals and popular writers need not be seen as antithetical and were in fact often complementary. However, Fan wanted to transcend the structural dominance built into the "two-wings theory" by elite discourse. He called repeatedly for the need to build a new system of literary history based on "pluralistic symbiosis" (duoyuan gongsheng) which would pay attention to the literary tastes and experiences of the entire population:

This kind of literary history would both transcend categories of refined and popular and lead them; it would include both shifts in cultural attitude and factors such as social structure, the cultural market, the composition

²⁰ Fan, Boqun, *Zhongguo jinxiandi tongsu wenxue shi* (Vol. 1) (Nanjing: Jiangsu jiaoyu chubanshe, 1999), cited in Zhang Lei, "Zhongguo xiandai tongsu wenxue yanjiu de kaishan," 51.

Yuan Jiangyue, "Cong jiazhi chonggu dao wenxue shi chongxie-tan Fan Boqun Zhongguo xiandai tongsu wenxue shi" (From Re-evaluation of Values to the Rewriting of Literary History: On Fan Boqun's History of Modern Chinese Popular Fiction), Xibu xuekan, No. 11 (2018), 74. Wang's Fin-de-Siecle Splendor: Repressed Modernities of Late Qing Fiction 1848–1911 was published by Stanford in 1997.



INTRODUCTION TO THE ENGLISH EDITION

XXV

of readerships and so on. Such an approach would also take in the impact of cultural influences from abroad while being aware of the evolution of China's cultural tradition.²²

Asking where scholarship will go from here, Yuan points out that in his epilogue Fan speaks of the prevalence of images in early popular publications and their increase thereafter in cinema and other mass media, including today's television and Internet industries.

There are indeed many similarities between early popular literature and Internet literature, not least the fact that some Internet genre fiction is a reworking of earlier popular fiction. One example is the resurgence of "The Legend of Zu Mountain," first published in 1932 by Huanzhulouzhu and discussed in Chapter 16 of this volume. Moreover, Yuan continues, both are aimed at popular readerships, both to varying extents provide leisure, and the authors come from all sorts of work and social backgrounds.²³ Other scholars have also pointed to these parallels: Michel Hockx described literary websites as employing the latest publishing technologies to foster and enhance the traditional function of literature as a social, as well as cultural, institution, just as new literary journals had done a century before.²⁴ Jin Feng notes that Perry Link's observations on literary consumption in the early 20th century could easily apply to Web-based popular Chinese fiction and its audience at the turn of the 21st century.²⁵ Indeed, Fan himself in an important article coauthored in 2013 with Liu Xiaoyuan makes urban popular literature the bridge linking late Ming vernacular fiction writer Feng Menglong (1574-1646), the Mandarin Ducks and Butterflies writers and contemporary Internet fiction.²⁶

This book establishes the importance of 20th-century popular fiction in Chinese literary history in a way never done before, as well as opening up the story of one of the world's largest reading publics to English-speaking scholars worldwide.

- ²² Yuan Jiangyue, "Cong jiazhi chonggu dao wenxue shi chongxie-tan Fan Boqun *Zhongguo xiandai tongsu wenxue shi*," 75.
- ²³ Ibid. On The Legend of Zu Mountain Yuan cites Huang Fayou, Wangluo wenxue yu bentu wenxue chuantong de guanxi (The Relationship between Internet Literature and Indigenous Literary Traditions) (Beijing: Zuojia chubanshe, 2014), 252.
- ²⁴ Michel Hockx, "Links with the Past: Mainland China's Online Literary Communities and Their Antecedents," *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 13, No. 38(2004), 106.
- ²⁵ Jin Feng, Romancing the Internet: Producing and Consuming Chinese Web Fiction (Leiden: Brill, 2013) 30
- Fan Boqun and Liu Xiaoyuan, "Feng Menglongmen yuanyan hudiepai wangluo leixing xiaoshuo Zhongguo gujin 'shimin dazhong wenxue lian'," Zhongshan daxue xuebao, No. 6 (2013), cited in Zhang Lei, "Zhongguo xiandai tongsu wenxue yanjiu de kaishan," 56.